
Spokane's Memorial Day Extravaganza Lives Up to its Name! 
Story and Photos by Mike & Susie Halstead 

*Special Event for  Special People 
*$12,960 Paid in Four Events 
*Gilmans Inducted into Hall of Fame 

The 19th Annual Memorial Day Shuffleboard 
Extravanza took place at the Season Ticket in 
Spokane, Washington, from May 25 through May 
29. Players hailed from California, Idaho, Kentucky, 
Oregon, Washington, as well as British Columbia, 
Canada. In addition to four main events, they were 
able to get in lots of "pea rounds," thanks to eight 
boards and a well-organized staff. There was $1 000 
added to the pot and the fun escalated when a 
vintage car was given away on Sunday. 

A unique event started out the competition on 
May 25 when a "developmentally disabled adult" 
tournament took place. Tournament hosts added 
bumpers to the gutters and players would throw all 
eight weights in a round trying to score the most 
points. It was a rewarding event for participants and 
spectators, and players were awarded medals and 
t-shirts for their efforts. 

The "developmenfally disabled adult" tournament 
was fun forplayers and spectafors alike. 

The extravaganza continued Friday night with an 
A-B draw. Thirty-nine teams showed up and four 

~ a s h i n ~ f o n ,  were winners of the A-B draw. 

Paffi Preymak of 
British Columbia 
and Tim Nugent of 
Washington fook 
second place. 

Others in fhe 
money were Mike 
Rapp and Curfis 
Treadwell, 3rd; 
Marv Wilbur and 
Jennifer King, 4th, 
all from 
Washington. 

Sunday began the ABC draw with 25 three- 
person teams participating for a total pot of $3900. 
This event had negative spot handicap, with 2 out of 
3 in the winner's bracket, 21 point losers. 
Competition was intense and the state of 
Washington swept all four paying places. The 
winners were Rick Gindt, Terry Woodard and Kathy 
Keevil. 

(continued on Page 12) 



Shufflers' Notebook 
News and Eews from The World of Sltuffleeboard 

Another Glen "On the Road" 
During the month of March, Jim Long, Vicki 

Morgan and I hit the road and stopped at the Pillars 
in Guilford, NewYork, and played a three-event 
tournament. The Pillars is one of the most historic 
places I have ever played at. It was built in 1805 as 
a stagecoach stop. The fine lady, Kris, who owns it 
is trying to restore it to its original beauty. This lady 
knows how to host a tournament and make you feel 
welcome. 

All the places I have played in New York-- the 
Pillars, the Honkey Tonk, and Dew Drop Inn -- have 
fed the players every day and each event. I 
personally want to thank the owners, directors and 
players for being great players, great hosts, and 
above all, shuffleboard people who love the game 
and good competition. 

From there we went to Florida and the Snuggery 
Bar at Palm Beach Gardens. It was a great place to 
play and we made some new friends and met some 
old friends. My old buddie, Jim DeWitt from Muncie 
(Indiana) who now winters in Florida, came over 
and played the doubles with me. I think it was a 
great tournament and thanks to Marty Allen, Chuck 
Dewees, Colletta Stanley, Ray Boyett and the 
owner Greg Kirchner (but please, Greg, get some 
Bud Light for the fat boy from Indiana). 

We still weren't done. I called my wife and told 
her we were going to the Fill-N-Station at Mims, 
Florida, and she said: "You said you were coming 
home after Palm Gardens," and I said: "Honey, I am 
headed north on my way home. This is just a little 
delay," and she said: "As long as you are headed 
home, O.K." 

If you have a red check below, it means your 
subscription has expired. Use the form inside to 

renew NOW so you won't miss next month's issue! 

I am glad I stopped. I met some more great 
people such as Lefty O'Neal whom I became very 
fond of as a gentleman, player and human being. 
Best left-hand I have ever seen! Also J.T. Swindler, 
Paul Mako, Cass Grubbs, Jimmy Kumpula, Bill and 
Brenda Kane and my New York friends, Rick and 
Linda Meyer, and so many more. Thanks again to 
Alvis Ramey and Doug Fridley Sr. for a great 
tournament and great food. Yes, we were fed again 
at both Florida tournaments. 

Glen thanks the directors of fhe Florida Open in 
Palm Beach Gardens: (from leff) Chuck Dewees, 

- 
Some of Glen's new friends, J. T. Swindler and wife, 
(left) and Lefty 01Neal(70 and still playing sfrong) at 
the Fill-N-Station, Mims. 

After 4500 miles and three weeks on the road, 
home again! 

Now, I would like to comment a little about what I 
have observed in my travels. .. . 

(continued on Page 
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Exeter's Eagle Lodge Memorial Tourney -- a "Family Affair" 
By Charlene Goldsmith 

The Eagles Lodge in Exeter, California (near 
Visalia), had an ABC draw and an A-B draw 
tournament on the Memorial weekend. 

First place in the ABC draw went to Bruce Kyle 
(left), Anna and Bob Brunskill. 

Second place honors went to the team of Jackie 
Bailey, Steve Floyd and Jim McDonald. Placing third 
were Marion Bailey, Steve O'Neil and Nick Midland. 

Wally Ewins (leff) and Marion Bailey congrafulafe 
each other for finishing first in fhe A-B draw. 

California Hall of Famer Bobby Goldsmith and 
Leslie Lankton took second in the A-5 draw 

Judy Morphis and Sfe ve Floyd finished third. 
Thanks to Marion Bailey for setting up two extra 

boards, Paul Weber, the director, and Bob Brunskill 
for doing the brackets. Also thanks to everyone at 
the Eagles Lodge for the food and the friendship. 

It was especially fun for the Bobby 
Goldsmith Family because they had seven 
members of their family in the tournament! 

"THE ORIGINAL" 
Bv Fritzi 

Make your own personalized 
shuffleboard statement! 700% 

hand-made custom leather 
weight cases, any color, any 

artwork, logos, nicknames! Ask 
about weight case accessories, 
other shuffleboard decor items. 

FULL MOON LEATHER 
WORKS 

Frifzi Broka 
774 S. Main St., Bourbon, Indiana 

Phone: 279-342-2023 



P a ~ e  4 The Board Talk J d v  2000 

Upcoming Events Across the Nation 
Washinqton 

GRAND MASTERS PLUS, 
WHISTLING OYSTER, 
QUILCENE, AUG. 1-6 

The Whistling Oyster, 294903 Hwy. 101, 
Quilcene, will host its I I th Annual Grand Masters 
Plus on Aug. 1-6. There are seven events on this 
year's schedule with the addition of a Div. II singles 
and doubles. As always, the Whistling Oyster's 
famous seafood buffet will be served free to all 
participants on Saturday and Sunday -- well worth 
the trip whether you win or lose on the boards! 

Action starts on Tuesday, Aug. I ,  with an A-B 
bring partner (any person rated 1 is an "A" player), 
$50 per team entry, 2 out of 3 in the winner's 
bracket, 21 point in the loser's bracket, spot 4. The 
sale starts at noon. 

On Wednesday, there will be an A-6-C draw, 
$25 per player, no sale, single game, double 
elimination, 15 point games. 

The open singles, $100 entry, and the Biv. II 
singles (players rated 2 and above), $50 entry, are 
on the agenda for Thursday with sales for both 
starting at noon. Both are 2 out of 3 winners, 21 
point, spot 4 in the losers. 

" On Friday after the completion of the singles 
events, will be a mixed doubles, $50 per team, 

, single game, double elimination, 15 point games. 
The Grand Masters open doubles, $150 per 

team, and the Div. II doubles (players rated 2 and 
above), $100 per team, will start with sales at noon, 
and continue Sunday. Both are 2 out of 3 winners, 
21 pt. losers spot 4. 

Free RV parking (water only) is available, but you 
must be there early.'For motel reservations, call Cal 
at the Maple Grove, 360-765-3410, or George and 
Reta, Quilcene Hotel, 360-765-3868. Limited rooms 
so reserve early. 

Review the enclosed flyer carefully before you 
use the form on the back to pre-register (a MUST). 
Note that a one-time $1 0 registration fee will be 
charged and that house weights will not be 
furnished, so bring your own. Entries are limited to 
the first 32 paid. 

For further information, contact Bill Bailey at 360- 
765-3436 (home), 360-765-341 1 (office), or 360- 
765-9508 (bar). 

The 1999 Grand Masters were Darrol Nelson 
and Loren Lampley. 

Oreqon 

RURAL AMERICA TOURNEY 
RETURNS, LABOR DAY 
WEEKEND, 99 TAVERN1 
WILLEE'S CAFE, WINSTON 

The popular "Rural America" tournament is 
returning Aug. 31-Sept. 3, after a seven-year 
absence. Rural America 2000 will feature events 
played on six boards in two locations, the 99 Tavern 
and Willee's Cafe in Winston. Action for the ESA- 
sanctioned tournament will start on Thursday, Aug. 
31, with round robins. 

An ABC draw, $25 per player entry, will start with 
a 7 p.m. sale on Friday, Sept. 1. An open doubles, 
$100 per team entry, is on the agenda for Saturday, 
with sale at noon. The open singles, $200 entry, will 
be held on Sunday. All events are 2 out of 3 in the 
winner's bracket, one 15 point game in the "6" 
bracket. 

There is free RV parking at both bar locations. 
There is also the Umpqua Safari RV Park five 
blocks away (call Ken or Steph at 541-679-6328 or 
800-818-8580). Motels include the Safari Inn next 
door, 541-679-6736, and the Sweet Breeze Inn, 
three blocks away, 541-679-2420. 

For further information, contact directorthost 
Steve Fisher at the 99 Tavern, 541-679-7068, or 
Willee's, 541-679-9248. Mornings are the best time 
to reach him. 

Please post the enclosed flyer in your favorite 
shuffleboard site to spread the word about the 
return of this tournament. 

Arizona 

1st ANNUAL AMATEUR ALL 
LADIES' TOURNEY, MVP 
SPORTS BAR, PHOENIX, 

Arizona's 1 st Annual Amateur All Ladies' 
Tournament is scheduled for Sept. 15-17 at the 
MVP Sports Bar, 6001 N. 43rd Ave. in Phoenix. 

Events include Div. 1 ( I  .00-2.99) singles, $30 
entry, and Div. 1 1  (3.00-5.99) singles, $20 entry, and 
an A-B draw, $30 per player. All are 2 out of 3, 
double elimination, and a $10 registration fee will be 
charged. 
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On Friday, Sept. 15, sponsor sales for the Div. I 
and II singles will start at 7 p.m. with play for both 
divisions immediately following. The finals for the 
singles will start at 10 a.m. Saturday. The sponsor 
sale for the A-B draw partner will start at 7 p.m. on 
Saturday with play immediately following. The finals 
for the draw partner doubles will start at 10 a.m. 
Sunday. Format and start times are subject to 
change depending on turnout. 

Suggested lodging is the Comfort Inn, 1-17 & 
Camelback in Phoenix, 602-242-801 I. For further 
information, contact Linda Churchman at 623-412- 
8006, or E-mail: Ijchpx@aol.com 

Please share the enclosed flyer with women 
shufflers in your area and encourage their 
participation. 

Miehiqan 

SECOND $$$$$ SERIES AT 
CLUB CAR LOUNGE, 
DURAND, JULY 16 

The second in the 2000 Super Slammin' 
Summer Sunday Shuffeboard series will be held at 
the Club Car Lounge, 11 1 N. Saginaw, Durand, on 
July 16. 

Entry fee is $40 per team and the handicap must 
total 2 or above per team (example: -1 must play 
with a 3 or more, 0 with a 2, 1 with a I, etc.) The 
sponsor sale will start at 12:30 p.m. with play 
immediately following. 

If you did not commit to the complete series to 
qualify for the playoffs, you may participate -- if you 
meet the 2 handicap criteria, and if you don't mind 
contributing $5 of your entry fee to the playoff pot. 

Ten teams (playoff qualifiers) are already signed 
up so that leaves eight open spots. 

Come early1 An open singles, $20 entry, will 
be held on  Saturday, July 15, with sale at noon 
and play immediately following. The regular 
Saturday night band will start at 9 p.m., so every 
effort will be made to have the tournament over with 
by that time so shufflers don't have to compete with 
dancers. That means starting the sale at noon 
sharp! (You're welcome to stay and dance or just sit 
and listen if you're too tired to boogey!) 

The third in the SSSSS series will be held at 
Stober's Cocktail Lounge in Lansing on Aug. 13, 
with an open singles on Saturday, Aug. 12. The 
playoff is scheduled for the Club Car on Sept. 3, 
plus an open singles on Monday, Labor Day. 

For information, contact tournament director 
Dennis Bittner at the Club Car, 517-288-991 0. 

Out of state shufflers are welcome! 

New York 

SUMMER NATIONALS, DEW 
DROP INN, WATERLOO, 
AUG. 3-6 

The Dew Drop Inn, 37 Virginia St., Waterloo, will 
host its Summer National Tournament on Aug. 3-6. 

Events include $5 and $10 round robins on 
Thursday, Aug. 3,7 p.m.; and a mixed doubles, $25 
per team, on Friday, 6 p.m. There are two events on 
Saturday: a singles, $25 entry, starting at 9 a.m., 
and a draw partner, $1 5 per person, starting at 4 
p.m. The bring partner will start at noon on Sunday, 
$25 per team. 

For further information, contact Tracie Fridley, 
31 5-539-5729. 

2nd ADRIONDACK OPEN, 
RIVERSIDE, KEESEVILLE, 
SEPT. 8-10 

The Riverside Tavern, 31 Ausable, Keeseville, 
will host a three-event Adriondack Open Sept. 8-1 0. 

On Friday, following the 6:30 sale, the draw 
partner event will be held. A mixed doubles is on the 
schedule for Saturday with a noon sale. On Sunday, 
there will be a bring partner starting with an 11 a.m. 
sale. All events are single game, double elimination 
with a $1 5 per person entry. Come early for round " 

robins on Thursday. 
The Riverside is located in the Adriondacks 

Region, 30 miles from Lake Placid (Interstate 87 
North from Albany to Exit 34. Turn right on 9N - I14 
mile to South Ausable street, on right). 

A chicken barbecue will be served, along with a 
healthy helping of old-fashioned North Country 
hospitality. Motels and campsites are located within 
I12 mile: Villa Motel, 51 8-834-7579; Blue Spruce, 
51 8-834-7155. 

The 4 P's and Mike and Judy are looking forward 
to hosting a fun weekend of shuffleboard. 

"Owner Pauline is an avid shuffler and a caring 
host who puts on the best feedbag for a weekend 
tournament that I've ever been lucky enough to 
attend," said East Coast shuffler Pete Cummings. 

For further information, contact Pauline at The 
Riverside, 51 8-834-5953, or 518-834-91 52. 

More Upcoming Events 
on Page 26 



I I By George & Donna Wilber I 
It's no secret that after nearly 17 years, these 

two "old" people are close to the burn-out stage and 
are looking for others to take over where we left off. 
We have some outstanding candidates and 
encourage you to give them the same support you 
have given us. At this time, The Board Talk is the 
only national publication devoted exclusively to the 
sport of table shuffleboard and we believe it is 
important that it remain so. Anything less will dilute 
our cooperative efforts to make it a strong, viable 
sport that will not "die" like it did in the '50s. If you 
agree with our commitment, do everything you can 
to encourage expansion of subscriptions and 
advertising, no matter who the new publishers may 
be. 

***** 

Before we relinquish this editorial platform, there 
is something we want to discuss with you ..... 

If you watch the ESPN channels, you must be as 
amazed as we are at the number of sports that are 
covered. Anything that has wheels, i.e., autos, 
motorcycles, bicycles, rollerblades, tractors, etc. 
Anything that involves balls, i.e., football, basketball, 
soccer, golf, tennis, pool, bowling, etc. What about 
pucks? Well, of course, there is hockey. But what 
about shuffleboard? Many who love the game, and 

- believe it's the most exciting~sport of all, wonder 
about that. WHY NOT SHUFFLEBOARD? 

Let's take a look at why .... Which of the above 
sports is largely held in a tavern setting? Which of 
the above sports would you find the players drinking 
spirits and smoking (and sometimes during) 
between plays? Which of the above sports "sells" 
its participants on an auction block? 

Let's face it, folks -- NONE! 
Just imagine the "fun" ESPN's Sports Reporters 

would have with our largely illegal auctions. Just 
imagine ESPN's "Outside the Lines" investigating a 
final match for a title when they uncover the fact that 
one contender was "bought" by hidher opponent. 
And just imagine the "fun" the IRS would have 
tracking down those unreported winnings. 

Instead of whining because shuffleboard is not 
on ESPN, maybe we should be thankful that it's not! 
Shuffleboard has come a long way from its image 
of a bar sport dominated by hustlers. We know that 
there is no sport where its participants care more, 
or respond to, the needs of their fellow players, than 
shuffleboard. However, that's not news for ESPN; 
that's only news in The Board Talk. 

"post" with one, but we can't. We challenge The 
World of Shuffleboard to come up with a 
constructive solution. 

****** 

A Board Talk salute to the state Shuffleboard 
Halls of Fame that have recently inducted worthy 
individuals: Jolene Lembke in California (we had to 
change their Shuffleboard Directory ad from "A few 
good men" to a "few good shufflers" to 
accommodate that latest induction); Al Salazar in 
Arizona; Marie Sweeney in Michigan; George 
Ostrom in Colorado; the Gilmans in the Northwest. 

We liked what Jolene Lembke said at the recent 
induction of Don Cox into the California Hall of 
Fame (postponed when he had his heart problems) 
and believe it is well worth sharing with others ... 

"The ultimate success of the National Hall of 
Fame depends upon its grassroots network. 
Not everyone inducted at the state level may fit 
the criteria for national induction, yet they are 
the ones who 'make it happen ' a t  the local level 
and that's where the vitally important 
foundation is built. Those people deserve the 
recognition the state Halls of Fame provide. 
Without that, the NSHF would be so exclusive 
that its foundation would crumble!They may be 
people who have never won a major 
tournament or been in the 'top 20, 'yet  they 
serve without recognition as promotors, 
directors, behind-the-scenes workers, those 
who do all the menial chores pros don't want to 
be bothered with -- key people who keep the 
game going and growing at 'home.' The idea 
that only those who qualify for national 
induction should be recognized at the local level 
needs to be squelched -- now!" she said. 

It was totally awesome for us to be inducted into 
the National Shuffleboard Hall of Fame and for that, 
we will always be grateful, but the induction into our 
state Hall of Fame meant just as much. Don't sit on 
the sidelines and wonder why "so and so" hasn't 
been inducted. Get off your duffs and get the 
process underway. 

****** 

Sincere thanks to eight of our subscribers who, 
answered our plea for copies of the January 2000 
issue of The Board Talk. Because of their caring 
response, each will have their subscriptions 
extended two months. Now, if we could just find the 
list of those who didn't receive that issue .... Give us 
a call, drop us a note or e-mail us, if you were one 
of those. 

G & D  
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Glen on the Road (conf. from Page 2) 

It seems like New York and Florida players play 
with tournament quality weights and rely wholly on 
their skills as players and ladies and gentlemen who 
love the game. 

I still disagree about sharing your weights, but I 
have discovered in my travels that all players are 
not real sporting and some who lack the skill to be 
good players or drawers use loaded or inferior 
weights to gain an unfair advantage over their 
friends and competitors. Shame! Shame! 

My suggestion to thwart this folly is to have all 
weights inspected by the director when entry or 
calcutta is paid. 

Glen Ingram, Muncie, lndiana 

We're certain your New York and Florida friends will 
appreciate your kind words. Your wife also earns a 
big salute for being so undersfanding! We 
highlighted fhe Pillars in a feature a couple years 
ago, wifh a phofo of fhe historic sife. Since fhen, we 
have lost fhem as subscribers. Hope fhey'll decide 
to join fhe national nefworkagain. 

Tribute to Ceylon Davis 
The city of Lansing and the tri-state area 

(Michigan, Indiana, Ohio) lost a pioneer shuffleboard 
player, tournament director, and league officer on 
June 5,2000, with the death of Ceylon Davis. 

Ceylon held multiple offices in the Lansing 
Shuffleboard League in the late '60s and early '70s. 
His organizational skills kept the league going and 
kept shuffleboard alive for both experienced and 
new players. He was a good player and won the city 
singles and doubles championships many times. 

During this time, Ceylon arranged and ran the 
only shuffleboard tournament in Michigan. The 
multiple team tournaments included teams from 
Lansing, Pontiac, Detroit, and lndiana and Ohio. 
These tournaments were held at the Lansing 
Eagles, Brothers, and the Trestle. At Ceylon's 
tournaments, the Lansing players -- Ed Estep, Jerry 
Siebert, Lee McDonald, and J.R. Lopez-- met Jim 
Long, Larry Creakbaum, Bill and Jerry Knox from 
Indiana, and the Broka Brothers and Phil McGrew 
from Ohio. The rivalries and friendships started at 
these tournaments established the shuffleboard 
bond in the tri-state area. 

It was Ceylon who inspired me to begin running 
tournaments. As Ceylon moved away from 
shuffleboard activities, I was able to fill the void and 
keep tournament shuffleboard going in Lansing by 

running tournaments at Stobers. 
Ceylon's name will not be recognized by the new 

players of the game. His shuffleboard legacy will 
remain as tournaments in the tri-state area 
continue. Ceylon Davis is a good candidate for the 
Michigan Shuffleboard Hall of Fame. 

Jerry Siebert, Holt, Michigan 

Your fribufe to Ceylon brought back some greaf 
memories of ourinfroducfion fo shuffleboard. We 
always had fhe highest regard for Ceylon as a 
player and as a person, and agree that he should 
be in the Michigan Hall of Fame. The MSHF 
Commitfee is looking for volunteers (as far as we 
know, there is no one from Lansing currently 
serving) and nominafions. Because of your 
knowledge of Michigan's shuffleboard history, your 
services would be helpful and appreciafed -- so why 
nof volunfeer? As soon as we refire from The Board 
Talk, we plan to do so. Since the MSHF was 
formed, the workload has fallen on the shoulders of 
a small group of people. Even if you're not available 
fo serve on fhe commiftee, you should get Ceylon's 
nominafion underway -- as well as Ed Esfep, 
another worfhy candidafe, We wouldcerfainlygive 
you two of the required signatures. 

1st Houston Memorial Open 
-- "A Ditty from the City" 
Billy bet the farm, that he was gonna do 'um harm. 
Get'n 1st place in singles to that he's no stranger. 
We know play'n agin him is like flirt'n with danger. 

But hey, peek over your shoulder, you Pro's and 
Bro's, Better be ready to rumble cause he's a 
come'n Jeff Womble. 
His delivery's like a bullet and right on the mark, 
so his get'n 1st twern't no shock or a lark. 

Now, here comes Shaw snatch'n another 1st in H- 
Town, Prov'n he and Nebraska Jim left them all with 
their pants down. 
And hey! Who's this filly Bob brought named Cheryl, 
Who placed in an event reeking havoc and peril? 

You also got "Harvey and the Kidd" Mikey Taylor, 
Taken 1 st prov'n they's the admirals and we's just 
the sailors. 
And this time we got a peek at Diana's new beau, 
When we saw Jimmy and Del "Win, Place, and 
Show." 

(continued on Page 10) 



2000 CALENDAR OF SHUFFLEBOARD EVENTS 
JULY 
June 30-July 4 
I st California Hall of Fame 
Tournament 
Oskar'sIEdgewood 
Bellflower, California 

July 2-8 
Southwest Open 
American Legion Post 73 
Del City, Oklahoma 

July 15-16 
SSSS#2 and Open Singles 
Club Car Lounge 
Durand, Michigan 

July 15 
Bring Partner Tournament 
Hog House 
Ingalls, lndiana 

AUGUST 
A u ~ .  1-6 

Grand Masters Plus 
Whistling Oyster 
Quiicene, Vv'asningion 

Aug. 3-6 
Summer National 
Dew Drop Inn 
Waterloo, New York 

Aug. 12-13 
SSSS#3 and Open Singles 
Stober's Lounge 
Lansing, Michigan 

Aug. 18-1 9 
2nd Round Robin Singles 
American Legion Post 424 
Bourbon, lndiana 

Aug. 18-20 
2nd Co. Ne. Head Classic 
Balloon Inn 
Arvada, Colorado 

Aug. 19-20 
Crazy Canuck's Tournament 
ANAF #68 
Vancouver, B.C. 

Aug. 19 
Bring Partner Tournament 
Hog House 

SEPTEMBER 
Aug. 30-Sept. 4 

Champion Ltd./Texas Open 
Gold Nugget Sports Bar 
Arlington, Texas 

Aug. 31 -Sept. 3 
Rural America 2000 
99 TavernlWiIIee's Cafe 
Winston, Oregon 

Sept. 1-5 
Labor Day Tourney 
Full House 
Wynnewood, Oklahoma 

Sept. 3-4 
SSSS Playoffs and Open 
Singles 
Club Car Lounge 
Durand, Michigan 

Sept. 8-1 0 
2nd Adriondack Open 
Riverside Tavern 
Keeseville, New York 

Sept. 15-1 7 
All Ladies' Amateur 
Tournament 
MVP Sports Bar 
Phoenix, Arizona 

Sept. 15-1 7 
6th Annual Open Doubles 
Old Edison Inn 
Edison, Washington 

Sept. 16 
Bring Partner Tournament 
Hog House 
Ingalls, lndiana 

Sept. 16-1 7 
Open Doubles 
Old Edison Inn 
Edison, Washington 

Sept. 22-23 
3rd Missouri Hall of Fame 
Tournament 
Eagles Lodge 
Houston, Missouri 

OCTOBER 
Oct. 6-8 
Handicapped Tournament 
American Legion Post 73 
Del City, Oklahoma 

Oct. 7 
33rd Annual Fall Doubles 
American Legion Post 424 

I 

Bourbon, lndiana 
Oct. 7-8 

ABC Draw 
Blue Goose Tavern 
Port Orchard, Washington 

Oct. 21 -22 
NelsonIBuhl Doubles 
Shamrock Tavern 
Lon view, Washington 

Oct. 9 9-Nov. 5 
I I th NASC Tournament 
Sands Regency HotelICasino 
Reno, Nevada 

NOVEMBER 
Nnv. 1 ? 

Handicap Singles 
American Legion Post 424 
Bourbon, lndiana 

NOV. I 1-12 
Mixed Doubles 
Fir Cone Tavern 
Shelton, Washington 

Nov. 18-1 9 
55 and Over Tournament 
Shamrock Tavern 
Longview, Washington 

Nov. 23-25 
9th Thanksgiving Tournament 
Eagles Lodge 
Houston, Missouri 

Nov. 25-26 
A-B Bring Partner 
BZ's 
Burien, Washington 

DECEMBER 
Dec. 26-31 
Houston Holiday Open 
Greenspoint Marriott 
Houston, Texas 

lngalls, lndiana 



Champion has taken the best in shuffleboard and made it beLter! 

With continued innovation and consistent quality, Champion has become the 
largest manufacturer of shuffleboard tables in the world. Both the professional 
competitor and the leisurely player will find themselves at home on one of our 
tables. 

American Shuffleboard 'supplies 

CHAMPION SHUFFLEBOARD, LTD / AMEWCAN SHUFFLEBOARD COMPANY 
7216 BURNS SlREF- RICHLAND HIUS, TEXA!3 76118 - PHONE (817) 264-3499 - FAX (817) 595-1506 
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Houston "Ditty" (cont. from Page 7) 
With great side games from Williams to Mouton, the 
list of festivities goes on forever. 
It's know a smashing time at Danny's is always our 
endeavor. 

Now you know I can't close without bring'n to 
mention, unless I wanna get ready to see my own 
lynch'n. 
I mean the toil and tasks by Bill Rice with the 
brackets, mak'n this an event you'll want to come 
back at. 

And as usual the volunteers gave us another 
"grand-slammer." So see ya next year -- bring 
bucks, pucks and pajammers! 

Thanks to: Sylvia, Denise, David, and Jphnny B 
(registration); Tom, Don and Stan (boards); Andre, 
renowned chef (food); Harvey Kidd (best I ever saw 
auctioneer); "Happy Jack" Scott and Johnny B 
(tournament directors). 

Nancy Rice, Houston, Texas 

Nancy, you're quite a poet, and all Texans know if! 
See report on Page 7 6. 

The "Originals" Come to 
Play! 

Man, 40 years is a long time to play! (June issue 
Page 1 report on Bourbon Doubles) Same board at 
the same place! My first year was in '95 when that 
team, the Meltons of Oklahoma, won all the money. 
There were 64 teams! And in '96, the Meltons back 
to back win at the Hall of Fame Tournament -- 71 
teams! 

From that point on, it went down. May Day 2000, 
25 teams. Thank you to the men who helped start 
this tournament: THE Larry Creakbaum, Dennis 
Perry, Steve Slough, Doc Slabaugh, Skip Jackson, 
THE Jim Long, Jerry Knox, and the Great One, 
Emmett Wilcox, when total money was $200 or 
more for the tournament on one board. 

Bourbon's big tournament may be down, but the 
"originals" will be there to play! 

ButchThomas, Noblesville, lndiana 

P.S.: Del City, Oklahoma -- Here I come! 

We're sure fhe "originals" will appreciafe your 

fribufe, Bufch. We, along wifh you, hope that fhis 
special evenf will again affract the number of teams 
if once did. Perhaps if some mofels would sprout up 
on the outskin's of Bourbon, i t  would help. Let's face 
if, shufflers are geffing spoiled. Many don't wanf fo 
fravel l5 miles fora nap between matches. 
Bourbon is a charming liffle town wifh many big, 
beautiful homes fhaf would make wonderful bed- 
and-breakfast locafions. Something fo think abouf.. . 
We look forwad to seeing you in Del City. 

Joel Rahn's Passing a Loss 
for World of Shuffleboard 

Joel Rahn lost his valiant battle with cancer in 
June. His death is a loss not only to his family and 
many friends in Nebraska, but the entire World of 
Shuffleboard. Please let Char know that you're 
thinking of her: Char Rahn, 5429 S. 102 St., Omaha 
NE 681 27. 

George & Donna, The Board Talk 

Additions to "Play Your Way 
Across the U.S.A. " 

The following shuffleboard establishments have 
joined our national network since the "Play Your 
Way Across the U.S.A." listing was published in last 
month's issue. Please add them to your list and 
stop in and welcome them to our World of 
Shuffleboard: 

lndiana -- Hog House Lounge, 203 N. Meridian, 
Ingalls; 31 7-485-6004 

Oregon -- Speakeasy Tavern, 609-112 SE 
Taylor, Portland; 503-234-8991 

Our Apologies.. . 
Our sincere apologies to those reporters who did 

not meet the 15th of the month deadline. Usually, 
we will give a day or two "grace" period, but due to 
our plans to cover the Southwest Open, it was 
imperative that we get the copy to the printer on the 
deadline so we could get it published and mailed 
before we left for Oklahoma. 

Those reports received after we had gone to 
press will appear in the August issue. 

As always, we urge you to submit your reports1 
tournament promotions just as soon as possible. If 
you don't, tournament winners will be disappointed, 
and potential participants may not receive the news 
of your upcoming events until it is too late. 

G & D  



"FRIENDSHIP THROUGH COMPETITION" I 

The best shuffleboard products on I 
1 

the planet - from the company most I 

I 

qualified to bring them to you. I I 

ULTRA GLIDETM POWDERED WAXES 
1.2.3 SHUFFLEBOARD CLEANERTM 
PRO SERIESTM & AMERICAN WEIGHTS 

PLASTIC SHAKER CANS 
LAMINATED TOURNAMENT CHARTS 

TOURNAMENT RULES 
BOARD WIPES - 4 STYLES 
WEIGHT CAPS & WRENCHES 

LEAGUE SCHEDULING SERVICES 
NEW & USED SHUFFLEBOARD TABLES 

SUPER SLICK@ SILICONE SPRAY 
I e2.3 SHUFFLEBOARD P m s w w n x T M  

WEIGHT CASES - MANY STYLES 
LEAGUE RULE BOOKS 
ERASABLE MARKERS 

WALL SIGNS - HOW TO PLAY, ETC. 
T-SQUARES - PLASTIC OR ALUM'INUM 

LEAGUE SCORE SHEETS 

CLIMATIC ADJUSTERS 
REFINISHING SERVICES 

UNEQUALED QUALITY, COMPETITIVE PRICES & SAME DAY SHIPPING 

+++++ SATISFACTION GUARANTEED +++++ 

THE SHUFFLEBOARD FEDERATION, INC. 

21476 LUJON COURT NORTHVILLE, MICHIGAN 48167 

248-380-9300 800-380-3033 FAX 248-380-9305 
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The feam of (from leff) Curtis Treadwell, Paulefte 
McKinney and Man/ Wilbur fook second place 
honors in the A-B-C draw. 

Bea Gilman accepts her plaque from Masfer of 
Ceremonies Sfeve Kalamarski and Hall of Fame 
remesenfafive Frank Mako. 

Taking fhird were (from left) Gary George, Judy 

Fourth place wenf fo the feam of (from ieff) Ed 
~ucknel l ,  Junelle Schrum and Freddie Johns. 

Also occurring on Saturday was the induction of 
Bea and Bob Gilman into the Pacific Northwest Hall 
of Fame. This was a festive event with deep fried 
turkeys and a potluck dinner overseen by Melody 
Marine, with many other people contributing to the 
vast variety of delicious food. Other festivities 
included a birthday wish for Carol Keevil, Mike's 
Mom. 

Support yourlocal and national 
Shuffleboard Halls o f  Fame! 

-- 
Mike ~ e e ; / i l  helps his Mom, Carol, celebrate her 
birthday. 

Play continued with Sunday's bring partner 
events, divisions I and 2. A total of 18 teams in 
Div. 1 challenged for the pot of $5300 with six 
places sharing. 

and Vern Gonzales, ?sf; Caveman Ward and A1 
Pease, 2nd; Rick Shaw and John Rosfollan, 3rd. 
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Rick Gindt and Tim Nugent finished fourth, with 
Gary Thompson and Chuck Norris, Earl Cole and 
Ed Bucknell tied for 5th and 6th. 

In Div. I l l  there were I 1  teams vying for $2550 in 
sponsor sales and added dollars. 

All placing teams in both divisions consisted of 
those strong Washingtonian shooters. 

We all waited anxiously for the drawing for a 
1970 VW Classic "Bug" -- very generous along with 
the $1 000 added money for tournament play! 

Lisa Langsfon and Curfis Treadwell came back to 
double-dip Mike and Ka fhy Keevil in very close 
matches. 

- 
Linda and Bill Walker finished fhird. 

If was "written in fhe pucks" thaf fhis would be a 
weekend Bea Gilman would nof forgef. Afferfhe 
honor of the Hall of Fame induction, she was the 
lucky winner of the classic car! 

This five-day event was a very well-run 
tournament. The eight boards, along with good 
bracketeering, made for swift play and lots of extra 
pea rounds. We would like to thank the following for 
the great effort: 

Bangham, Lagg & Wynn, the event organizers, 
run by John Rostollan, Eric Hansen, Dan Hitt and 
John Fisher, who brought six great boards and a 
world of organization to the extravaganza. These 
folks also went out of their way to accommodate 
many out-of-towners and made all of us feel very 
welcome. 

Also, special thanks to Gordie Smith of Eagle 
Electronics who brought down two beautiful boards 
from British Columbia; our hosts at the Season 
Ticket, Chuck and Tony, along with their efficient 
staff; and Walsh and Associates, who helped 
organize the "developmentally disabled" event. 

It was a long way from home (Kentucky), but an 
event we will now add to our list of "must attend" 
every year! 

--Mike and Susie Halstead 
Reporting for The Board Talk 

CONGRATULATIONS TO 
BANGHAM, LAGG & WYNN AND 

THE SEASON TICKET 
FOR A SUCCESSFUL "FIRST" 

George & Donna 
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Gilmans Inducted into 
Northwest Hall of Fame 

Bea Gilman 
and her late 
husband, 
Bob, who 
passed away 
in 1988, were 
inducted into 
the Northwest 
Shuffleboard 
Hall of Fame 
at the 
Spokane 
Extravaganza 
on May 27. 

The couple were honored for their years of effort 
to keep the shuffleboard league in Spokane going 
and growing, and later working behind the scenes at 
Memorial Day tournaments. At the age of 74, Bea is 
still playing and, according to her partners and 
opponents, playing very well. Among their many 
tributes were these ..... 

"I've learned a lot from my mom and dad, Bea 
and Bob Giiman, over the years as i waiched their 
love of the game of shuffleboard take root and grow. 
From Bob Gilman, 1 learned how important it is to be 
responsible and dedicated fo somefhing you love if 
you want that something to last. From Bea Gilman, I 

, learned how good sporfsmanship can only increase 
the joy of competition.. . . " 

--Daughter Deni 
"Bob Gilman had a special ability. He had a 

handicap (lost fhe fingers and most of the thumb of 
his righf hand in the Korean War) and the only 
handicap was ifyou thought he had a handicap 
because Bob didnlt look at it as a handicap. He 
loved to play and teach, and did both well. Bea has 
been a friend for 20 years and even though she has 
beaten me 492 fimes and counting, she still bakes 
me gingerbread cupcakes and cream puffs. " 

--Ead Cole 
"Bobby was my idol when it came fo living, 

loving, and shuffleboard. He was, and still is, an 
inspimfion in my life...Bea is now my inspiration. " 

--Ed Bucknell 
"We have some great shooters in Spokane -- 

past and presenf -- but in my personal opinion, 
shuffleboard would not be what if is today if not for 
the fireless efforfs of these two comrades of fhe 
game. " 

--Man/ White 

Magoo/Bolt Win 1st $$$$$ 
Charlee Magoo and Bob Bolt, both of Pontiac, 

won the first in the series of $uper $lamminl 
$ummer $unday $huffleboard tournaments. 
Charlee, who is ownerlhost of the Majestic Cafe in 
Pontiac, and her partner Bob Bolt came out on top 
of a field of 14 teams at the Majestic on June 4. 
They are one of 10 teams which qualified for the 
play-off. 

Taking second place honors were Bill Kane and 
Vic Matteson, both of Pontiac. Spoiling the clean 
sweep for Pontiac was the team of Greg Revello 
and Carlos Capte, representing Stober's Lounge in 
Lansing, who took third place. 

In an open singles held on June 3, there were 14 
contenders with Scott Auten of Pontiac taking top 
honors. Leon Black of Lansing took second, with 
Steve Auten of Pontiac in third. 

The second in the $$$$$ series is scheduled for 
July 16 at the Club Car Lounge (see Upcoming 
Events). You do not have to be a play-off qualifier to 
participate, but $5 of your entry fee will be set aside 
for the winners of the play-off. 

Norris/Thompson Tops at 
Shamrock's Draw Partner 

The Shamrock Tavern, Longview, Washington, 
hosted a draw partner tournament on May 20-21. 
There were 12 teams competing for a pot of $1600. 
Winners were Chuck Norris (glad to report he's 
back in action) of Oregon and Gary Thompson. 
Frank Powers and Mike Olson took second, with 
Dick Hanley (boy wonder) and John Hight in third. 
The Mako Brothers -- Frank and Dino -- took fourth. 

"Thanks to the new owner, Steve Jones. I think 
he's going to be good," reports Ralph Duarte. "The 
food was as great as it has been in the past and the 
tournament was well-run, thanks to director Laura 
Smith." 

Are YOU reading someone else's 
Board Talk? 

Why not buy your own? 
Know where the action is! 

Be where the action is! 
Read about it in 

THE BOARD TALK 
503 E. Sheridan, Lansing, MI48906 

517-371-2538 ore-mail: dgwi/ber@prodigy.net 



HEADQUARTERS 
WE CARE ABOUT YOU 

AND OFFER .... 

PRODUCTS AND SERvrcc 
AT AFFORDABLE, 

Liquid W w ,  silicohe spray ,  G ~ a z d C ~ e a n e r  & Polish, 
T-Squares, Board Wipes, Tournament Charts 

QuaiIity Shuffleboard Speed Powder 
( l lb .  containers, 12/packg, 24/case, or in 24Ib. buckets): 

Yellow Ice I (Fast) Brown Ice II  (Faster) 
Yellow Ice 11 ( r a t e r )  Browh Ice I l l  and Brown Ice Ill  Plus (Fastat)  
Yellow Ice Ill  (Fastest) Ultra Fast White Ice $peed Reguktor 

Professional Grade Q u ~ I i t y  Weights 
( h t  or Crowhed Bottoms) 

018€2 TODAY: TOLL FREE 1-800-827-0316 

TRIPLE CROWN 
Shuffleboard Supplies 

13406 Giles Road, Omaha, Nebraska 68138 
Phone: 402-896-0468 

Toll Free: 800-827-03 1 6 Fax: 402-896-0428 
or E mail us at : triple.crown@worldnet.att.net 
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Houston Memorial Op 
By Don Meehan 

Shuffleboard's version of the "lndy 500" made its 
debut in Houston this May 26-29 at Danny's Sports 
Bar. Nearly 100 contestants registered for the three- 
day affair and competition was fierce. The only 
things missing were the roaring engines and the 
gasoline fumes! The tracks were slick (eight of 
them to be precise) and each player tried his/her 
best to stay out of the pits. Of course, when not 
battling on the boards, everyone had a chance to 
watch the real "lndy" on one of Danny's myriad TV 
screens or order some delicious food from Chef 
Andre's kitchen. 

Friday night featured pro and amateur events. 
The pro players were able to pick partners from the 
pool of talent available. Players not picked 
com~rised contestants in the amateur draw. 

en Revs OD in Texas 

...... . ... . - - 

Local Danny Green (leff) and Billy Melton, now of 

took fourfh place. 

Winners were local Tom Milan (left) and Jeff 
Womble (right) of Dallas. A pleased sponsor, Mike 

and Edy Schwertner of Corpus Christi teamed to 
take first place. 

Pro Bob Shaw (leff) of Dallas and Jim Kosiske of 
Nebraska took second place honors. The 
"muggers"in the background are their sponsors, 
Leon Black of Michigan and Harvey Walden of 
Tennessee. 

A1 Kennedy 
(right) of 
Corpus (Edy's 
beau) carried 
local Bob (the 
professor) Lee 
to second 
place. 



July 2000 The Board Talk Page 17 

Neil Garvin, Corpus 
Chrisfi, led local 
Gary Fomby (nof 
pictured) to third 
place. 

Johnny Wayne 
Crawford (fhe Greaf 
One) feamed wifh 
Dale Koferas (nof 
shown) of Housfon 
to fake thirdplace. 

Billy Mays (fhe Legend) led Jeff Womble to second 
place. 

On the amateur side, local players Del Ammermann 
and Jimmy Fernandez fook firsf place. 

Del and Jimmy held off a fierce challenge from 
Danny Norris and Denice Klein, who seffled for 2nd. 

Mahlon Nobles 
of Dallas and 
local Sammy 
Stringer fook 
third place. 

(continued on 
Page 18) 
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Frisco Eddie's Revenge: The Return 
A Series by Balboa Ron Schweikerf 

(Editor's Note: Aufhor Balboa Ron is on the 
disabled list while he recovers from his hip 
replacement. His prognosis is better than reported 
in last month's issue. Because of a new procedure, 
affer his 3-hour surgery, he will be in the hospital 
from three to five days, then spend six weeks in 

. recovery and rehab. He will be back! 

Houston (continued from Page 17) 
Linda Nobles and Danny Green claimed fourth. 

Fifth and sixth place were shared by locals Kathy 
Orlando with Jimmy Britt, and Dallasites Cheryl 
Shaw with Carol Audet. 

His many fans can speed his recovery by 
sending him their best wishes: 

Ron Schweikert 
1140 Coral Desert Drive 
LasVegasNV89123 

Billy Melfon came from the loser's bracket to beat 
Bob Shaw in fhe 2 out of 3 format and claim pro 
division honors. 

Dave Williams (right) of Dallas had a marathon 
confest with Harvey Kidd to place third and fourfh 
respectively. He receives congratulations from 
tournamenf co-direcfor Jack Scott. 

Jeff Womble (leff) completed the course 
undefeafed fo fake 1st place in fhe amateurdivision 
(are fhose rafers watching?). Del Ammermann 
(center) came in second, while Bob Lee (right) 
claimed third. 

Rene Roberts of Clear Lake came in fourth. Fifth 
and sixth place honors were shared by locals 
Gilbert Baird and Sammy Stringer. Seventh and 
eighth place were shared by Mike McGinty of Clear 
Lake and Jim Kosiske. 

While this was the first Memorial Open, 
organizers Jack Scott and Johnny Ballard were able 
to make it a smooth start by using the same crew 
that staffs the Houston Holiday Open, which has 
been a rousing success for four years. With plenty 
of cooperation from owners Danny Norris, Reuben 
Manchaca, Pete Worsnop and all the friendly folks 
at Danny's, things indeed went smoothly. Replay 
Amusements of Houston provided the four extra 
boards and Triple Crown Shuffleboard Supplies 
donated dust and silicone. Perla Scott, through her 
employer, Allison Cummins, Inc., allowed us the 
use of a currency counting machine. 

To all those who worked and to all those who 
played, as well as all those who worked AND 
played, we thank you and hope to see you after 
Christmas at the Houston Holiday Open! 

HOUSTON HOLIDAY OPEN 
Dec. 26-31,2000 



SUN-GLO 
MEETING THE NEEDS OF 

S I N C E  1935 SHUFFLEBOARD PLAYERS 
Ah WITH QUALITI: CONSISTENCY 

' 5 h' AND SERVICE SINCE 1935 

I ~ F *  

*Finest Quality Weights at Lo west Possible Price 
Spangler Weights 2-5/16" 
Style "C" Weights 2-5/16" 

Spangler I1 Weights "Cadets" 2-1/8" 
Shuffle Alley Weights 2-718'' and Jr. Weights 1-518'' 
(ALL SETS AVAILABLE IN RED, GREEN OR BLUE 

CAPS) 

*Plastic Scoreboards and " T" Squares 
*Six Different Wax Speeds 

*Combo Cleaner & Master Glaze & Paste Wax 
*Shuffleboard Silicone Spray 

*Deck Shuffleboard Sets and Accessories 
1........................................e...........e..e........ 
1 0 

1 CONTACT US FOR SPECIAL RATES FOR . 
1 

I ORGANIZED LEAGUES AND TOURNAMENTS 0 

0 ..................... e ~ ~ ~ * ~ ~ e e ~ ~ e ~ ~ * ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ e ~ ~ ~ e ~ * ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~  

Sun-Glo Corporation 
111-115 Heckel St., Belleville, N.J. 07109 

Phone: 973-759-4474 or 973-759-3321 FAX: 973-759-6157 
Website: www.sunglocorp.com E-Mail: www.sunglocorp@aol.com. 



S huff Ieboard Directory 
l~at ron ize these Shuffleboard Businesses and Establishments 

44 
d' 

I THE WHISTLING OYSTER 

&'/' 294903 Quilcene, Hiway 101, WA P.O. 98376 Box 580 
I .  FIVE VERY FAST SHUFFLEBOARDS 

EXCELLENT FOOD 
(360) 765-9508 R.V. Parking Bill-Sandee 

Bob Lewis & Son Shuffleboards & Supplies 
Boards Bought, Sold, Leased 

Electronic Scoring Systems for all Boards 
Bob Lewis, 191 9 W. San Miquel, Phoenix, Arizona 8501 5 

Bob Lewis, 1802-242-6782 Mickey Lewis, 1-602-254-3447 

Danny's Sports Bar 
Weekly Blind Draws - Money Added -- 4 Boards! 

.Fridays: $10 Open Draws 

.Saturdays: $5 Handicapped Tourney 

.Tuesdays: Open Draws 

121 26 Westheimer, Houston, Texas 

Phone: 281-558-8693 

I 21 0-3424998 

8318 Jones-Maltsberger, San Antonio, Texas 78216 

THIS SPACE FOR SALE 

I $100 PER YEAR 
Contact The Board Talk 

SERVICESUPPLIES-REFINISHING 

Bill Maxwell Shuffleboard Service 
P.O. Box 2129, Downey CA 90242; phone: 310-245-4380 

FaxJShop: (562) 923-9821 ; Res.: 562-923-9720 
Serving all of Southern California 

Complete Line ofShuffleboardSupplies 
RODCAMERON 

Specializing in Powder -- Your Choice of Speeds 
P.O. Box 1665, Dayton, TX 77535, Phone or Fax: 409-258-8911 

Call TOLL-FREE Nationwide: 18004374956 (Pin: Zero2) 

MAJESTIC BAR & CAFE 
156 Oakland Ave., Pontiac, Michigan 

Phone: 248-335-2581 
Your Hosts: Charlee & Don Bostwick 

SKIP'S LOUNGE 
"A great place for fun, food and shuffleboard in 

Michigan 's Vacation Wonderland -- all year long!' 
M-55 & U.S. 27, Houghton Lake, Michigan 

Phone: 51 7-422-5631 

ENOCH'SSPORTS LOUNGE 
Action 7 days a week on 3 daily-maintained 
shuffleboards -- TRA V E E R S  WELCOME! 

6750 W. Peoria #143, Peoria, Arizona 
Phcne: 602-878-6296 

B u  Club Car Lounge 
Boards - Italian Food - Country Music ,.... 

o o 111 N. Saginaw,Durand,Michigan 
Phnne: 51 7-288-9910 

*THE PALACE BAR 
121 S. Main, Fairmount, lndiana Phone: 31 7-948-9102 

"Home of Shuffler Bobby VandActor Jimmy Dean!" 
*THE LOCKER BAR 

100 S. Branson, Marion, lndiana Phone: 317-662-0041 
"Bobby V lets Bus loaf here since he can't drink anymore!" 

Video Games - Shuffleboard - Pool - Food 

*BOARDS BY BOBBY V 
Boards refinished - Powder - Cradles 

Call Bobby Voorhis, 31 7-948-91 02 or 317-948-4931 

A.Z. Custom Refinishing 
3-Year Guarantee 

LeasingSalesServiceSupplies-Maintenance Care 
Phone: 408-683-451 3 

Bellflower Bruce & His Friends Play 
Here, There and 

Nearly Everywhere! 
Costa Mesa, California 71 4-549-1 955 



Shuffleboard Directory 
Use this economical advertising opportunity to reach your key consumer audience. 

In Appreciation for The Board Talk 
and the entire Slzu ffleboard Comnzunity! 

Michael & Susie Halstead 
Shelbyville, Kentucky 

PE'S BAR & GRILL 
901 NW 64th, Oklahoma City, Oklahoma 731 16 

Phone: 405-843-981 2 
@2 Shuffleboards, Pool, Games 

@Good Food 
--The Place to Be in OKC- 

Proprietors: Pam Worsham & Ron Blalock 
Tournaments Fridaynights, regularroundrobins - EAGLE 

ELECTRONICS 
State of the Art Electronics 
for Scoreboards, 
Shuffleboard Maintenance, 

' Supplies and Refinishing 

41 9.Winona St., Coquitlam, B.C. V3K-5A5 
Contact: Gordie Ritchie, 604520-21 24; Gordie Smith, 
604-931 -7283; or E-Mail: Gordier@BC.Sympatico.Ca 

The Season Ticket 
Sports Bar & Eatery 

Shuffleboard * Grent Food *Conredy Club 
1221 N .  Howard, Spokane, Washington 509-327-979( 

. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .  
EBa,np-xxaJ111, 

dPu W'ynn 
ShuMeboard Restoration, Leasing and Supplies 

Spokane, WA Phone: 509-939-1134 
The California Sltzlffleboard Hall of Fame 

has found a few good sltufflers: 
.A1 Stewart .Bellflower Bruce Hale 

.Bobby Goldsmith .Tommy Workman 
.Billy Chiles .George Lucas 

.Hal Perry .Porter White 
.Karl Spickelmier .Don Cox 

Jolene Lembke 

THIS SPACE FOR SALE 
$100 A YEAR 

CONTACT THE BOARD TALK NOW!. 

ROOKIES BAR 
Shuffleboard, Darts, Games 

and Other Oddities! 
-&!, 

210-377-0909 6402 Callaahan Rd.. San Antonio. Texas 

?EBUILTSHORTBLOCKS REBUILT HEADS 
3EBUILT LONG BLOCKS CRANKSHAFT ASSEMBLIES 

Bill 3 
Automotive Machine 

VISA AND MASTERCARD ACCEPTED 
"Owner Bill Lewis is a localshuffler!" 

807 Jet Drive, Midwest City, Oklahoma 
Phone: 405-741 -7000 or Fax: 405-741 -7370 

Come Play witlz Me! 
Any shufflers travelling through flze Memphis, 

Tennessee area are welcome to come and play on my 
home board. Call Harvey Walden at 901- 785-2587 

or FAX 901-78.5-7931. 

Triple Crown Sports Bnr 
13660 Westheimer, Houston, Texas Phone: 281-870-9610 

*FRIDAY OPEN DRAW FOR PARTNERS 
@SUNDAY DRAW @5 P.M. 

--MONEY ADDED-- 
--3 Fast Boards-- 

TVIVIV,  triplecro~unsl~ortshnr. conz for in fornzntion. 

Evergreen Shuffleboard Assn. 
Serving players and sponsors in the Nortlzwest 

Phone: 360-2 75-4286 
or E-Mail: walker. IY. l@ruorldnet. att. net 

1406 PM 1825, Suite 110, Austin, Texas 78660 
Phone: 512-990-5526 

f f  Come slzzl fJle witlz us!" 
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Shuffleboard Keeps Going 
By Kathi ~ i o ~ d  

Photos by Candy Lepore 
Colorado Comments 

In May nine players from Colorado ventured into 
the cornhusker zone for the Denny Busch Memorial 
Tournament. As always we were treated to the 
great warmth and hospitality of the Nebraska 
players, Harold's Bar and My Way Lounge. We 
can't thank them enough for the great time and 
memories we have from our visit. We hope to 
return the kindness when they come out for the 
CO.NE.Head Classic in August. 

On a more serious note, we are all terribly sad at 
the passing of one of the nicest people in the game, 
Joel Rahn. I know that Char and all of his friends in 
Nebraska will surely miss him. You are in the 
thoughts and hearts of the Colorado players who 
were lucky enough to have known Joel. 

Davidson/Hersom Big Winners at 
Bill English Memorial Open 

For an 11 th year, the Balloon Inn in Arvada, 
Colorado, hosted an open doubles event in June, 
which is now known as the Bill English Memorial 
Open. The tournament drew players from 
Washington, Michigan, Nebraska, Oklahoma,Texas 
and Arizona. With 15 teams and $7,200 at stake, 
the competition was stiff, the boards were busy and 
the fun never stopped. 

It was only fitting that the players finishing in the 
money were Glen Davidson (who came to help 
induct George Ostrom into our Hall of Fame) of 
Oklahoma and Danny Hersom from Texas taking 
first place. Travis Anderson, making a comeback 
after major surgery, and his partner, Dave Cowan, 

Winners (from left) Danny Hersom and Glen 
Davidson, 1st; Travis Anderson and Dave Cowan, 

and Growina in Colorado! 

and Rick Boyer came in fhird. 
We also had a visit from a very special person. 

Dick Voss, his wife Charlene and daughter came up 
from Colorado Springs to watch the tournament 
play on Saturday. Some of you may remember Dick 
from when he played in California many years ago. 

Glenn and Cee Cee Chavez, owners of the 
Balloon Inn, Jody and I thank all of the players who 
participated. A special thanks to Al Pease, Gary 
Thompson, Kelly Cameron, Tom and Jeanette 
Henry, Gwyn Orsi, Leon Black, Marty Shepard, Mike 
!?oath, and the "Caveman" for making this a 
special weekend. We hope that all our visitors from 
out of town enjoyed their stay, had fun playing and 
will return again next year to participate in this great 
event. 

"Gentleman George" Ostrom 
Inducted into Colorado Hall of Fame 

During the Bill English Memorial Open, the 
Colorado players and many out-of-state visitors 
took time out on Saturday evening to induct one of 
the most loved and best players of the game. If you 
don't know George Ostrom and have never been 
"osterized" in a good, old-fashioned butt-kicking 
during a game with him, you simply haven't lived. 

Glen Davidson was kind enough to make the trip 
up to Denver to be our master of ceremonies for the 
induction. We truly appreciate all of the kind words 
and comments about both George and the game of 
shuffleboard that he shared with us. 

Bonnie English, a director of the Colorado Hall of 
Fame and widow of Bill English, was on hand to 
share in the festivities and present George with his 
induction trophy. Many friends and players from all 
over the country were in attendance to honor 
George for his past achievements and the 
continuing impact he has on the growth of the game 
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through his patient guidance of new players. George 
has long been known for his exemplary good 
sportsmanship and demeanor during tournaments, 
thus the nickname "Gentleman George." We are 
proud and honored to have him as a member of our 

Thanks to those players who traveledto 
Colorado to honor George; it meant a lot to all of us! 

And special thanks to Paul Frizzell who 
donated $450 to our Colorado Shuffleboard Hall 
of Fame. 

Colorado family of shuffleboard players. 

"Genfleman George" Osfrom 
Colorado Shuffleboard Hall of Fame Inductee 

ARE YOU SHUFFLE-BORED? 
Come to the "CoNe Zone" at the Balloon Inn for the 2nd annual 

conehead - (Eon'hed') l~ozcn 1. A shuffleboard player who has made so many trips between Omaha and Denver to 

play that they think they live in both states. 2. A shuffleboard player from any other state that gets stuck standing 

between Nebraska and Colorado players in Reno and has to listen to the conversation. 3. A shuffleboard player that 

wants to have a good time on AUGUST 18,19 & 20 

A-B-C BLIND DRAW - $25 PER PLAYER 
($5.00 of each entry will go to the Colorado Shuffleboard Hall of Fame) 

Best 2/3 Games - Losers 1 game to 21 -Auction at 7 p.m. - Play at 8 p.m. Fri. 
Call Kathi Lloyd at 303-421-9332 OR E-mail - KATJOD@earthllnk.net 

Balloon Inn - 6440 Wadsworth Bv~ass. Arvada. CO 80004 - 303-425-9823 
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ws, 
By Sherry Fisher 

Once again, Bud Hillburn, the magnificant, the 
marvelous, the Shuffleboard God of Broken Arrow/ 
Tulsa (he's paying me to say these things) outdid 
himself again. The ever-so-studly Mr. Hillburn 
brought in a third board and hosted this Memorial 
Day Tournament (S.W. Open "Warm-up") and did 
a marvelous job. Before we let you know who took 
what and how they got there, we shuffleboard 
players wish to thank Bud for his hard work, good 
food and hospitality (he didn't pay me to say this, 
but brownie points count!) 

shin-qton Tops at Bud's "Warm Up" 

Taking firsf place in the handicap draw partners 
were Randy Martin (this guy's gof a deadly free 
hand!) and Jerry Widows. Their sponsor was 

Second place went to R. U. Underwood and Brad 
Lowrey, shown with sponsor Rufhie Atherton. 

These guys put up a great battle and the game 
was exciting to watch. (Yeah, right ... we all love 
watching other folks play for the money.) 

Moving on to the bring partner event, is it any 
surprise to see Bud Hillburn and Fred Washington 
team up and take first place? HOW RUDE! 
Grabbing second place were Carolyn Jones (boy, is 
she playing great shuffleboard) and Kevin Talley (he 
always plays great). 

Firsf place finishers Fred Washington and Action 
Lounae host Bud Hillburn. 

Taking second place honors: Carolyn Jones and 
Kevin Talley. 

The only complaint I heard mumbled came from 
Ruthie Atherton and Keith Oyler. They seem to think 
third place stinks. They came close, but left the 
house with one of Jerry Widow's sweet-smelling 
cigars. 

Bud would like to extend a very special thanks to 
Mike Pernice for all of his help and assistance in 
running the S.W. Open Warm Up Tournament. And, ~ 
from all of the participants in this tournament, we 
wish to thank Bud Hillburn for teaching us valuable 
lessons we can take with us to Del City, Oklahoma, 
in July: Third place stinks ... third place stinks .... third 
place stinks! Thanks from all of us, Bud and Mike, 
for a great tournament and great company. 

Another Salute to Bud -- 
the "Hamburger Man" 
without whom one-half of 

The Board Talk's editorialstaff 
would starve to death! 
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Ladies of Missouri Strut 
Their Stuff! 
By Terrie Boothe 

The 6th Annual Ladies' Tournament was again 
another fun-filled event for the women from St. 
Louis and those visiting from Houston, Missouri, 
who came to join us for this tournament. The event 
was held at Ulena's Bar this year. 

First place honors went to our blond Dixie 
chicks, Carolyn Johnston and Carol Jean Pittman. 
Carolyn and Carol are from Houston and it was 
worth the trip for them. Second place honors went 
to Donna Dunn and Julie Hartman. Donna is from 
St. Louis and Julie also made the trip from Houston. 
The competition between these two teams was 
very good. Carolyn and Carol Jean sent Donna and 
Julie to the loser's bracket, but it wasn't long before 
they met up again in the finals. Donna and Julie won 
the first game of the finals, forcing a second game. 
Carolyn and Carol Jean came out on top though 
and were thrilled with their victory. 

Third place went to a local St. Louis team, 
Cheryl Doyon and Jill Hajek. Cheryl and Jill also 
played very well, losing only to the two teams that 

I would like to say a special thank you to ~ k t a  
Hensick and Chuck Muehlhauser for organizing the 
tournament. Chuck did a great job getting the 
plaques and roses that were all very beautiful. First 
and second place winners received plaques and all 
three places received roses. Greta again made her 
famous chicken and dumplings, where were the 
yummiest of yummy. Thanks to both for their hard 
work. Thanks also to CocaCola for providing us all 
with some nice attendance prizes. And thanks to 
Don Kleinhans, owner of Ulena's, for allowing us to 
hold the tournament and for the great spread of food 
he provided us. 

Lastly, thank you to all the ladies who played in 
the tournament, especially our friends from Houston 
who made the trip. Julie, Carol Jean, Carolyn, Mary 
Beth and Mike Moore, we were so glad to see you 
and have you join us for a wonderful day. 

(Editor's Note: Hey, ladies -- check out fhe 
enclosed flyer for fhe Ladies' Amateur Tournament 
in Phoenix, Arizona, and consider forming a 
Missouri delegation to participate. You'd be very 
competifive and have a guaranteedgood time! We 
know you'd be welcome and maybe next year, they 
would come fo yours. Somefhing fo think abouf. ..) 

Even those players (like myself) who didn't fare 
well in the tournament still managed to have a good 
day. Although the tournament started off quiet with 
only the ladies and a handful of men to watch, the 
day brought more and more spectators and 
supporters into Ulena's. It really is one of the more 
fun tournaments around and I think everyone 
enjoyed it. 

FOR SALE 
Limited number of Board Talk 

polo shirts and caps. 
See us at the Southwest Open. 

George & Donna 
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More Upcoming Events 
Colorado 

CO.NE.HEAD CLASSIC, 
BALLOON INN, ARVADA, 
AUG. 18-20 

The Co.Ne.Head Classic, named for the close 
relationship developed between players in Colorado 
and Nebraska, is scheduled for Aug. 18-20 at the 
Balloon Inn, 6440 Wadsworth Bypass, Arvada. 

The Classic will feature an A-B-C blind draw, 
$25 per player, with $5 of each entry going to the 
Colorado Shuffleboard Hall of Fame. The format will 
be the best 2 out of 3, with losers one game to 21. 
The sponsor sale starts at 7 p.m. Friday with play 
beginning at 8 p.m. 

For further information, call Kathi Lloyd at 303- 
421-9332, or E-mail: KATJOD@earthlink.net 

See the ad on Page 23 and plan to participate in 
this fun event. 

Texas 

TEXAS OPEN= GOLD 
NUGGET, ARLINGTON, 
AUG. 30-SEPT. 4 

This year's Texas Open, scheduled for the Gold 
Nugget Sports Bar, 2602 W. Division, Arlington, will 
be co-sponsored by Champion Shuffleboard Ltd. In 
addition to the four in-house boards, eight new 
Champion boards will be installed for this event. 

Action will start with a 4-peson team event on 
Wednesday, Aug. 30,7 p.m. Div. I (add to I )  is 
$200 entry, and Div. II (add to 10) is $1 00 entry. 
Both events are 2 out of 3, double elimination. 

Division I and II singles events are on the agenda 
for Thursday. For Div. I (-1, 0 and I ) ,  the entry fee 
is $200, 2 of 3 double elimination. For Div. II, entry is 
$75 for Z's, $50 for 3's and $25 for 4's, single game, 
double elimination. On Friday, there are draw 
partner events for Div. I, $100 entry, and ll, $50 
entry, both single game, double elimination. 

Everyone plays in Saturday's six-person draft 
team event, $50 per person entry, best of 7, double 
elimination. Sunday's schedule includes Div. I (add 
to 0) and ll (add to 5) bring partner events, $100 and 
$50 per team respectively. Both are single game, 
double elimination. 

For information, contact Bobby Williams, 817- 
265-7045 or 81 7-496-8972; David Williams, 81 7- 
451-9583, or Jeri Billard, 81 7-536-5952. 

OPPORTUNITIES UNLIMITED 
AT 11TH ANNUAL NASC, 
OCT. 29-NOV. 5, RENO 

Plans for the 2000 North American Shuffleboard 
Championships are well underway. Because of 
your input, several changes -- some major and 
some minor -- are being made to improve the 
tournament. The biggest single change is the 
purchase of 24 brand-new boards for the 
tournament. 

As far as the events go, there are two changes. 
The format for the Division I Doubles will switch 
from single game, double elimination, to 2 out of 3 in 
the winners bracket and one 21 point game in the 
losers bracket. After the tournament, we will 
calculate how much additional time is needed for 
that format and gradually make the same change in 
the other amateur singles and doubles events. 

The other big news is the addition of a Crazy 
Eights event for the amateurs. Because of the 
tremendous number of players who expressed a 
desire to play in this event, the format is still being 
worked out. 

One of the tournament's main highlights, the 6- 
person Amateur i e a i r i  Event, ij\iiii get a iiiiie more 
interesting this year. Bar owners (or anyone 
sponsoring a team) can win $1,000 if their team 
wins. In order to qualify, the team roster, entry fee 
and registration fee for all players must be 
postmarked by Sept. 1,2000. The bonus is based 
on at least 28 teams in the event. If there are less 
than 28 teams, the sponsor bonus will be $500. 

Just a reminder: all players must be registered 
guests of the Sands Regency Hotel Casino, and 
there is a maximum of two players per room. Both 
players must be registered at the front desk. No 
registrations will be accepted from people who do 
not have a confirmed reservation at the Sands, 
either through a block of rooms, or a room and 
airfare package. 

As usual, most of the events are expected to sell 
out well before the tournament. If you are planning 
to attend the 11 th Annual NASC, don't procrastinate. 
Use the enclosed registration form to secure your 
spot now. 

For all of the most up-to-date news and 
information about the 2000 NASC, go to the official 
tournament website: www.nasc2000.com and click 
on the tournament logo, or call The Shuffleboard 
Federation toll-free at 800-380-3033. 
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i Our Sincere Appreciation to: 
*The Shuffleboard Federation, Inc. 
*Sun-Glo Corporation 
*Triple Crown Shuffleboard 

Supplies 
Champion Ltd. 
e99 TavernNVillee's Cafe 
eMVP Sports Bar 
*Whistling Oyster 
@The Gold Nuggett Sports Bar 
*Full Moon Leather Works 
*Shuffleboard Directory 

Businesses 

Your advertising support made this issue 
possible. We, and our subscribers, thank you. 
Readers: please patronize the businesses and 
support the tournaments of those who support 
your communications vehicle with advertising 
dollars. 

,-------------------- 1 

I If you're moving .... I 
I The Post Office will not forward your I 
I Board Talk ifyou move! PLEASE let us I 
I I I knowyournewaddresssoyoudon'tmiss I 
I any issues. I 
I -- 

I 
I I'm moving! 
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